PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
July 12, 2016


ROLL CALL
The Planning Commission of the City of Prairie Village met in regular session on Tuesday, July 12, 2016 in the Municipal Building Multi-Purpose Room at 7700 Mission Road.  Chairman Nancy Wallerstein called the meeting to order at 7:00 with the following members present: Gregory Wolf, Melissa Brown,  James Breneman, Jonathan Birkel, and Jeffrey Valentino. 

The following persons were present in their advisory capacity to the Planning Commission:  Chris Brewster, City Planning Consultant; Mitch Dringman, Building Official and Joyce Hagen Mundy, Commission Secretary.   


APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Jeffrey Valentino moved for the approval of the minutes of the Planning Commission for June 7, 2016 as submitted.   The motion was seconded by Gregory Wolf and passed by a vote of 5 to 1 with James Breneman abstaining.


PUBLIC HEARINGS
There were no Public Hearings scheduled before the Planning Commission.  

Chairman Nancy Wallerstein asked to reverse the order of applications due to a conflict of interest by a Commissioner on PC2016-119. 


NON PUBLIC HEARINGS 
PC2016-120    Request for Preliminary & Final Plat Approval – 
For Replat of Prairie Ridge Lots 3, 4, & 5, Block 23
5201 West 77th Street
Harold Phelps, with Phelps Engineering and Matt Good, property owner, review their application for the replating of three 3 lots on the southwest corner of Rosewood and 77th Street.  This property was originally platted in 1953.  Each lot includes a single family dwelling and some additional accessory structures.  They date from around the original date of the plat with the exception of some minor additions and modifications.  This proposal is to replat the 3 lots into 5 lots for redevelopment as single-family structures.  

James Breneman noted lot 4 shows a sanitary sewer easement extending from the north to south lot line.   Matt Good replied this interrupts the buildable area for this lot and they are working with Johnson County Wastewater.  A new easement will be dedicated to Johnson County Wastewater providing a connection to the lot immediately to the south of Lots 4 and 5 by a separate instrument. 

Nancy Wallerstein asked if this application falls under the existing regulations or the new regulations.  Mr. Brewster responded that the approval of the plat falls under the existing regulations; however, the homes when constructed will fall under the new regulations.

Chris Brewster noted the property is zoned R-1B which has a required minimum lot size of 60’ x 100’.  In addition the Prairie Village subdivision regulations provide that the Planning Commission consider the average size of all lots within 300’ of a proposed subdivision as part of the lot size standards, along with other similar criteria regarding the size, pattern and configuration of lots. 

The proposed lots all exceed the minimum standards for the R-1B zoning district.  Three lots are approximately 70’ x 209, and two are approximately 70’ x 109’.  The corner location and configuration of adjacent lots on the block result in two of the lots (proposed Lot 5 and Lot 3, respectively) being slightly larger than that due to the shape.

The area has many different configurations of lots due to the street network and pattern of blocks.  However, the proposed lots are consistent with the sizes and patterns of lots within 300’ of the proposed subdivisions:
· The typical lot pattern to the south and east is 65’ – 72’ x 125’.  Deviations from this pattern are primary due to irregular block shapes or internal corners.
· The typical pattern to the north and west is 75’ – 85’ x 140’.  A few lots are smaller than this, and several are significantly larger (6 lots in the 12,000 to 25,000 square foot range).  The larger lots are primarily due to the large block and unusually deep lots immediately to the north across 77th street.

The proposed lots show all applicable setbacks for the R-1B district indicating the buildable area.  In addition – and due to some pending considerations for setbacks in the R-1B zoning district at the time of pre-application meetings and discussions, 7’ building lines are shown on the side setbacks.  However, the City Council ultimately approved amendments that amount to the following for these lots:
· 6’ side setbacks;
· Minimum of 20% of frontage between each sides (so 14’ minimum total – i.e. it could be 6’ on one side and correspondingly 8’ on the other); and
· Minimum 12’ between adjacent structures
· And 15’ on street sides of corner lots, or ½ the depth of any front yard on any adjacent lot which faces the same street.

This affects the proposed lot in two ways:
1. The displayed building lines could be reduced to 6’ on any one side, provided the other side is increased to 8’;
2. The street side setback is shown as 15’ along Rosewood.  This meets the corner side setback in either case since the adjacent building facing Rosewood is setback approximately 25’ from the street.

Public Works has reviewed this plat and has no issues with respect to utilities, infrastructure or drainage.

Harold Phelps stated that they will remove the 7’ side yard designations currently on the plat prior to recording the plat with the county.  

Jeffrey Valentino suggested that condition 4 be added to the staff recommendation that “the applicant remove the designated setbacks shown on the plat prior to recording and let the zoning standards control established setbacks”.  
 
Mr. Brewster advised that the proposed replat of Prairie Ridge lots 3, 4 and 5 into 5 lots meets all of the standards of the City’s zoning ordinance for R-1B district and the requirements for a Final Plat in the subdivision regulations.  
Gregory Wolf moved the Planning Commission approve PC2016-120, the Prairie Ridge Replat of Lots 2, 3, & 4 and part of 5 (Block 2, Block 22 & Block 23), and recommended the Governing Body for acceptance of easements, subject to the following conditions:
1. The Final Plat be submitted to the Governing Body for acceptance of easements.
2. That the applicant submit the Final Plat to the County (surveying and engineering) after approval by the City.
3. Prior to recording the Final Plat, it will be necessary for the property owner to vacate the existing sanitary sewer easement on proposed lot 4 and grant a new easement to Johnson County Wastewater meeting their requirements to serve any existing or future needs associated with that easement.
4. That the applicant remove the designated 7 foot side setbacks shown on the plat prior to recording and let the applicable zoning standards control. 
The motion was seconded by James Breneman and passed unanimously.  


PC2016-119    Request for Preliminary & Final Plat Approval – 
Mission Chateau – 2nd Plat
8500 Mission Road
Melissa Brown recused herself from the meeting due to a professional conflict of interest on this application and left. 

Wil Anderson, with BHC Rhodes, presented the proposed Mission Chateau – 2nd Plat which replats Lot 2 on the original plat into 13 individual lots for the villas.  

Nancy Wallerstein asked if the plat reflected the change made by the Planning Commission on the driveway for Lot 3.  Mr. Breneman noted it was Lot 5.  Mr. Brewster responded that change was addressed in the final development plan which the Commission approved.  He noted that each of the individual lots will return to the Commission for site plan approval.  

Mr. Brewster reviewed the history of this application noting that the Planning Commission approved a preliminary and final plat for Mission Chateau on March 1, 2016.  At that time it was understood that Lot 2 would be replatted at a future date to facilitate the construction and sale of the villas, according to the final development plan.  The final development plan was also approved by the Planning Commission on March 1, 2016 subject to conditions. Previously, the Planning Commission heard the application for a special use permit, site plan approval and a preliminary plat at a special meeting on July 29, 2015.  The Commission recommended approval of the special use permit and site plan, subject to conditions, and the Council approved both recommendations on August 17, 2015.   

Nancy Wallerstein questioned the width of the proposed sidewalk at 5’ asking if it would be widened to accommodate connection to the city’s trail system.  Mr. Anderson replied that they are currently working with Public Works on the details of the sidewalk.  Mr. Breneman noted that there is a 40’ sidewalk easement designated on the plat.  Mrs. Wallerstein expressed hesitation approving a five foot sidewalk and asked if this could be addressed through the landscape plan.  Mr. Brewster noted their landscape engineer has been working with the applicant primarily on the trees and plantings.  Mrs. Wallerstein stated she would be more comfortable with the wording be changed to read “a minimum of a 5-foot sidewalk”.  This would allow for potential future expansion to meet trail guidelines.  

Rick Jones, with NSP&J, stated that if the city requires an 8-foot wide sidewalk/trail constructed.  It will be constructed.  Mike Allen with NSP&J noted the width of the sidewalk will impact the proposed bridge on the site.  

Jeffrey Valentino supported Mrs. Wallerstein’s proposed change to provide flexibility to address possible expansion in width.  Mr. Allen noted that they are currently working with Public Works on curb cuts and will do as directed by them.  

Chris Brewster stated that since approval of the final plat and final development plan the applicant has advanced on planning and engineering based on those approvals, and is preparing Lot 2 for the construction of the villas.  They have submitted a replat of Lot 2, and the following comments relate to the recommended conditions for approval of the preliminary plat from Staff’s July 7, 2015 review, and approved final plat from March 1, 2016:

1. That the applicant provide a 5-foot sidewalk on the west side of Mission Road.
On the replat, the applicant has indicated that a 40’ deep easement along the west side of Mission Road for the location of the minimum 5-foot sidewalk.  

2. That the applicant work with Public Works on the final design of the storm drainage system.
Public Works has reviewed the previously approved final plat and the proposed drainage system, and the replat is consistent with the approved final plat.

3. That the 25-foot platted rear setback line be dimensional on the northwest property line of Lot 1.
[Not affected by the replat.]

4. That the applicant prepare covenants to guarantee the maintenance of the common areas and utilities and submit it with the Final Plat.
Draft covenants have been submitted with preliminary review and approvals to address this condition.  These covenants may change or be updated prior to final submittals for development plans and construction.  Prior to recording the Final Plat or replat, the final proposed covenants shall be submitted demonstrating that this condition is met.

5. That the applicant dedicate a pedestrian easement on the west side of Lot 2 to provide access to Somerset Drive and construct the sidewalk.
On the replat, a 10’ easement is shown at this location (proposed Lot 13 on the replat); the sidewalk will need to be constructed as proposed through in the final plans and site development permits.

6. That the applicant protect and preserve as much existing vegetation as possible along the property lines.
A final landscape plan was approved by staff in May preserving trees along Mission Road and the property boundaries.  All construction will need to occur according to the approved landscape plan.

7. That access control to two locations on Mission Road be indicated on the plat.
Public Works reviewed the previously approved final plat and the driveways and access controls are in accordance with the final plat.

8. That the driveways be constructed to City standards.
Public Works reviewed the previously approved final plat and the driveways and access controls are in accordance with the final plat; construction and specifications for the driveway will occur through subsequent permits to ensure City standards are met.

9. That access control to two locations on Mission Road be indicated on the plat.
Public Works reviewed the previously approved final plat and the driveways and access controls are in accordance with the final plat.

10. That the driveways be constructed to City standards.
Public Works reviewed the previously approved final plat and the driveways and access controls are in accordance with the final plat; construction and specifications for the driveway will occur through subsequent permits to ensure City standards are met.

Chris Brewster noted that the Subdivision Regulations also require the following additional information to be submitted with the Final Plat:
A. Covenants – draft covenants submitted; final proposed covenants need to be submitted prior to recording to demonstrate that all conditions of the Special Use Permit, Site Plan and Plat approvals have been met.
B. Proof of Ownership – submitted
C. Review by County Surveyor – (The County Engineer will not review the Final Plat until it is approved by the City.)
D. A Certificate showing all taxes and assessments have been paid – submitted.
E. Construction Documents for streets, sidewalks and storm drainage – Construction documents will be submitted prior to final permits for site development and construction of improvements.

Staff advised that the proposed Final Plat for Mission Chateau 2nd Plat – Replat of Lot 2 is coordinated with the approved Special Use Permit and Final Development Plan and  may be approved with the following exceptions which will need to be conditions of approval of the Final Plat:
1. The approval is conditioned previously approved final development plan and conditions.  Specifically as it relates to this plat:
a. Future buildings on proposed Lots 3 through 13 require approval of new plans by the Planning Commission demonstrating conformance with the approved Final Development Plan and Special Use Permit.  [this is the continuation of condition 5.d. of the Final Development Plan approval, reflected in the March 1, 2016 staff report.]
b. All future construction shall be in conformance with the approved landscape plan (L1.00 Bid Set Vol.3 dated 4/29/2016).
c. A sidewalk along the west side of mission road correspond to the easement and be constructed in accordance with the approved final development plan.
d. A sidewalk connection on the west side of proposed Lot 13 in the replat correspond to the easement and be constructed in accordance with the plan.
e. Covenants demonstrating adequate maintenance of all common areas be approved in accordance with the final plans, and the plat shall not be recorded until those covenants are reviewed and endorsed by the City as addressing all conditions of the special use permit and final development plan.
2. That any changes to approved final development plans that do not correspond to the platted lot and easements shown on the proposed final plat shall require the submittal of a new final plat corresponding to those changes and meeting all of the conditions for project approval.
3. That the applicant submit the final plat to the County (surveying and engineering) after approval by the City.
4. The final plat be submitted to the Governing Body for acceptance of easements.
5. Prior to the recording of the final plat, it will be necessary for the property owner to either construct all the proposed improvements or provide a financial guarantee to the City that the proposed improvements will be constructed in accordance with the approved final development plans that were conditions of the special use permit and site plan approval.

James Breneman moved the Planning Commission approve PC2016-119, the preliminary and final plat for Mission Chateau – 2nd Plat subject to the following conditions recommended by staff: 
1. The approval is conditioned previously approved final development plan and conditions.  Specifically as it relates to this plat:
a. Future buildings on proposed Lots 3 through 13 require approval of new plans by the Planning Commission demonstrating conformance with the approved Final Development Plan and Special Use Permit.  [this is the continuation of condition 5.d. of the Final Development Plan approval, reflected in the March 1, 2016 staff report.]
b. All future construction shall be in conformance with the approved landscape plan (L1.00 Bid Set Vol.3 dated 4/29/2016).
c. A minimum 5-foot sidewalk along the west side of Mission Road correspond to the easement and be constructed in accordance with the approved final development plan and comply with the Prairie Village Trail Plan or CIP plan for Mission Road.
d. A sidewalk connection on the west side of proposed Lot 13 in the replat correspond to the easement and be constructed in accordance with the plan.
e. Covenants demonstrating adequate maintenance of all common areas be approved in accordance with the final plans, and the plat shall not be recorded until those covenants are reviewed and endorsed by the City as addressing all conditions of the special use permit and final development plan.
2. That any changes to approved final development plans that do not correspond to the platted lot and easements shown on the proposed final plat shall require the submittal of a new final plat corresponding to those changes and meeting all of the conditions for project approval.
3. That the applicant submit the final plat to the County (surveying and engineering) after approval by the City.
4. The final plat be submitted to the Governing Body for acceptance of easements.
5. Prior to the recording of the final plat, it will be necessary for the property owner to either construct all the proposed improvements or provide a financial guarantee to the City that the proposed improvements will be constructed in accordance with the approved final development plans that were conditions of the special use permit and site plan approval.
The motion was seconded by Gregory Wolf and passed by a vote of 5 to 0.

[bookmark: _Toc13384630]
OTHER BUSINESS
The Planning Commission members were reminded of the joint Planning Commission/City Council presentation on new wireless technology on Monday, August 18th at 6 p.m. in the Council Chambers.  

The August Planning Commission meeting, Tuesday, August 2nd, will include two applications for residential building line modifications.  

Planning Commission members requested printed copies of the revised code and recommended that the city’s website and Village Voice feature information reviewing the new changes adopted. 


ADJOURNMENT
With no further business to come before the Commission, Chairman Nancy Wallerstein adjourned the meeting at 7:45 p.m.  
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